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Remember é This months meeting is on : 

Tuesday July 5th  !!!  
Monday is a Holiday  so we are having our 

meeting on Tuesday.  

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwiutMzhxozNAhUBWSYKHUF3CTcQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fapcug2.org%2F&bvm=bv.123664746,d.eWE&psig=AFQjCNFi9Jy1jXSCQNNXUH1tnFjyH88G2A&ust=1465067180516120
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Submission Deadline is the 5th  of the month!  

CNYPCUG, PO Box 6444, Syracuse, NY  13217 
Published Monthly  

Articles, advertisements, and other submissions should 
be made only in RTF or MS-Word format, unless prior 
arrangement has been made. Margins, double spaces at 
the end of sentences should be removed before 
submission. A single hard return should occur at the end 
of paragraphs, not at the end of each line. Send all 
submissions via e-mail to newsdesk@cnypcug.org. 
You are encouraged to submit articles for publication 
in SALTBytes. Due to space limitations, the Editorial Staff 
reserves the right to restrict publication to articles offering 
the greatest benefit to CNYPCUG or its readers. We 
encourage articles which educate and entertain our 
readers. 
Commercial advertising is best supplied as camera-
ready art, to size, screened at 85 lines or less.  
SALTBytes reserves the right to reject any advertising 
and is not responsible for typographic errors. We cannot 
guarantee that an advertisement will appear in a specific 
issue or its placement if it is submitted after the 5th of the 
month. Ads that do not conform to the proper sizes will be 
re-sized and a production charge may be applied. 
Unless specifically stated otherwise, the opinions 
expressed in any article or column are those of the 
individual author[s] and do not represent an official 
position of, or endorsement by, the Central New York 
Personal Computer Users Group, Inc. CNYPCUG is an 
independent, non-profit  agency and is not affiliated with 
any vendor or manufacturer. 
Entire contents Copyright 2016, the Central New York 
Personal Computer Users Group, Inc., except as noted. 
All Rights Reserved. Permission to reproduce articles in 
part or in whole is given to other user groups for internal, 
non-profit use, providing the author and SALTBytes are 
given credit for reproduced item[s]. All brand and  product 
names are trademarks or registered trademarks of their 
respective holders. 

 

Directions to the library: 
From the NY State Thruway: Exit at Route 57 (exit 38). After 
the tollbooth, turn right on Route 57 towards the Village of 
Liverpool. At Tulip Street, turn right and go one block. Liverpool 
Library will be on the left side at the corner of Tulip and Second 
Street. 
 
From Interstate 81 North: Take the Liverpool Exit to Onondaga 
Lake Pkwy (Rte 370). In the Village of Liverpool, follow Rte 370 
West (called Second St. in the Village) to the corner of Tulip St. 
Liverpool Library will be on the left. 
 
From Interstate 81 South: Take 7th North St. exit. Bear right on 
7th North St. and follow it to the end. Take a left on Electronics 
Parkway. Go to the end and take a right on Old Liverpool 
Road. At the Liverpool Village center (Heid's Corners) follow 
Rte. 370 West to the corner of Tulip St. Liverpool Library will be 
on the left. 
 
Parking is available on Second St., on Tulip St., and 
underneath the Library in the garage. 
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Presidentôs 
Message  

 

By Rod Stubbs  

 
We are halfway through the year, which means 

that our Annual Picnic is a few short weeks 

away.  The summer months are here, welcomed 

by people who love to be outside.  There are 

many festivals and other activities for those of  

 us who prefer warm weather. 

 

I have another reason to enjoy this season.  I 

discovered the LG306G feature phone. I 

considered re-activation of my LG Android 

phone, but I found that I could continue service 

for the same rate.  Same price, better phone. 

 
 How could I go wrong? My previous phone had 

a slider keyboard and a very small screen. It also 

had buttons.  The new, 3G phone has a touch 

screen.  Its OS is very similar to Android, 

without access to the apps.  A common feature 

of the 2G slider phone and the new phone is the 

text message inbox.  Messages from everyone 

come to the inbox.  It also has an outbox.  This 

approach is like message traffic in e-mail, while 

smartphones use a conversation style for 

messages.  The conversations are patterned after 

web based message programs. 

I've had this phone since the beginning of June--

it gets very high marks from me.  I wanted a 

new phone because the old one had a reduced 

coverage area. The LG306G is more reliable, but 

the touch screen is sometimes less responsive 

than buttons.  I still pay $27/month for a 1000 

minute PIN.  It is entered to continue my 

service.  Minutes are deducted as I talk, text, or 

connect to the web.  I can connect via Wi-Fi, 

also.  That was not an option on the slider 

phone.   Lower usage plans with rollover minutes are 

also available. 

 

When I want to go for a walk with my new phone, I 

can go with my nylon laces tied.  They stay tied all 

day thanks to theoretical Ken. He described a knot 

that keeps me walking without the need to stop every 

two minutes to re-tie.  I looked the surgeon's knot up 

on Youtube for a demonstration.  Now I'm all set.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

See you at the meeting and the picnic in Camillus @ 

the Erie Canal Park. 

 

Speaking of Erie Canal Park, Check out Augustôs 

CNYTUGôs annual Picnic    

           

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwj_3vnxpNDNAhWI2T4KHYqCBwgQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fguide.alibaba.com%2Fshop%2Ftracfone-lg-306g-triple-minute-cell-phone_1204444.html&psig=AFQjCNF6YgYs0FXjJQLKj5VaXg
http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwj_3vnxpNDNAhWI2T4KHYqCBwgQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.decideproduct.com%2Ftracfone%2Flg-306g-triple-minute-cell-phone_3360065.html&psig=AFQjCNF6YgYs0FXjJQLKj5VaXgs
http://www.theoreticalken.com/2008/06/29/how-i-tie-my-shoelaces/
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Map to Simôs Store 
 

At the  
 

Camillus Erie Canal Park.  

August 1st  éé   

The CNY Technology User Group - 

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwju0buVsNDNAhUEQSYKHVA8BJoQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.clipartpanda.com%2Fcategories%2Farrow-clip-art&psig=AFQjCNF0TRgQHHcAH9jWAtyl6_njvQmViA&ust=1467397553556896
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John Driscoll 6-30-16 

I got a message in my email today that 
indicated that I should change my 

password on my Carbonite Backup 
Software account.  Right next to that 

email was a message that I had 
successfully transacted a payment of 

$99 to Carbonite. The transaction was 
dated today. Wow, did the red flags go 

off in my head! I, of course, expected 

the worst; I had been hacked and my 
information used to purchase a hundred 

dollarsô worth of pop tarts and 
cigarettes. So, once my blood pressure 

dropped to under 200, I called Carbonite 
customer support. 20 minutes on ñwait 

your business is important to usò 
messages, I spoke to a very nice 

gentleman in Maine (the state).  
I found the $99 was for a year 

subscription to Carbonite Deluxe. This 
covers all sorts of things including a 

complete ñmirrorò backup which included 
my operating system and all the 

programs on the computer. It just 

happened to be due in three days. OK, 
heart rate is going down since this was a 

legitimate transaction and not someone 
in Russia replenishing his Vodka supply.  

It turns out that my backup had been 
ñfrozenò since 2014 for some unknown 

reason. I guess there were several 
possibilities but which one was unknown. 

Needless to say, I was not happy that 
anything I had done, since the 2014 

freeze, was not backed up on Carbonite. 
I had to ñunfreezeò the account to 

resume backups. Unfreezing was simple 
since it only involved clicking on 

ñunfreezeò in a little dropdown box. 

Carbonite is backing up my system as  

        we speak. As our   

        conversation    
        progressed, and I  

        inquired as to how  
        this could happen  

        and how do I    
        prevent it from 

happening again, the customer service 
representative suggested that I didnôt 

need the $99 coverage since I had never 
used the features since I signed up. He 

suggested that basic coverage, for $57, 
would do what I wanted it to do. I agreed 

and he changed me to the Basic 
coverage. Since I had just paid the $99, I 

would have to have a credit issued and 

then signup from scratch or just extend 
the coverage using the remaining 

balance. I elected to do the extension.  
The downside of this experience was that 

I didnôt realize that I was not really 
backed up on anything since 2014 and 

that I was paying for something I wasnôt 
really using. Also, a complete backup 

might take two to four days depending on 
my use of the machine. The upside is 

that, at their suggestion, I changed my 
password, a cheaper plan that gives me 

what I needed, the newest software, and 
a system that will back up everything 

immediately. I can retrieve files and 

information from anywhere. I actually 
feel better after that call.  

So, whatôs the lesson learned here? I 
suggest that, for all of you who use 

Carbonite as their backup tool, we all go 
online and change our password. We 

should do this regularly (but you know we 
donôt). Also, I suggest that, despite the 

wait, we call Carbonite Customer Service 
( 877 -222 -5488 ) and review our latest 

software (just came out) and the 
parameters of our service to make sure 

that everything is the way we want it. 
Just a thought, but I bet you will feel 

better for doing it.  
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64GB USB 3 flash drive as the backup drive. 

 

  
Click the ñTurn Onò button and specify the drive 

letter of your backup drive. Then click the 

ñAdvanced Settingsò button and review the 

detailed settings for how often the backup runs, 

the size of the offline cache (space on the regular 

PC hard drive used to save copies if the backup 

drive is not plugged in) and conditions on how 

long to keep backup versions of files. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

File History takes care of backing up files in my 

ñprofile folderò that change frequently, such as 

saved emails, 

 

Internet favorites, contents of ñMy Documentsò 

and other libraries. In Windows 8.1, you can add 

other folders as libraries and they will then get 

backed up. In Windows 10, File 

History was improved to allow you to specify an 

open-ended list of folders to include in 

the backup. 

 

Each time a file in one of my ñprofile foldersò 

changes, File History will create a new backup 

version of that file, also keeping previous backup 

versions. I set File History to keep saved versions 

 

        

   

   

 
 

 

Backing Up Using Windows File History  
Tom Burt, Vice President, Sun City NV 

January 2016 issue, Gigabyte Gazette 

 

It canôt be stressed enough that computer users need to 

back up their PCôs data files regularly. Without 

backups, the inevitable failure of a PCôs disk drive 

means that all that data becomes lost permanently. A 

backup regimen usually includes some kind of full 

clone or image process that makes a complete backup 

of everything on the hard drive. However, full backups 

are time-consuming and so are not convenient to 

perform every day or even every week. Also, in a full 

backup, probably 95% of the data being backed up has 

not changed since the last backup.   

 

To complement the full backup process, it would be 

nice to have a facility that automatically backs up just 

those files that have changed within a designated set of 

folders. Enter Windows File History. File History 

appeared in Windows 8 and has been improved in 

Windows 10. Its ancestry goes back to Windows XPôs 

little known or used Volume Shadow Copy feature. 

File History makes regular backup copies of files in a 

designated set of folders to a designated backup drive. 

Commonly, the backup drive is  

an external hard drive, a USB flash drive or a folder on 

another PC on your network. Generally, you will want 

to leave this backup drive plugged in continually. 

 

File History has to be turned on and a backup location 

has to be designated. To get started, go to the File 

History Settings via the Control Panel. The screen 

below is from Windows 8.1, but the screen from 

Windows 10 is similar. Plug in the desired external 

hard drive or flash drive, or create a Mapped drive to a 

network share on another PC. In my case, I am using a 

Tomôs 

Tech 

Notes 
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until the backup drive gets full. File History will 

then automatically delete the oldest versions to 

make room for new backups. 

 

The File History backup drive is visible in the File 

Explorer, just like any other drive. Letôs say youôve 

accidentally deleted a file within one of the folders 

File History is backing up and then you also emptied 

the recycle bin. You can start File History and then 

click ñRestore personal filesò (see the first screen 

shot above) to find that file on the  

File History drive and copy it back to the original 

location. You might want to restore an earlier 

version of a file if the live version of the file gets 

damaged in some way (maybe you accidentally 

deleted a large paragraph in a Word document and 

saved it before you noticed). 

 

This has been just a quick overview of File History. 

So far, Iôve been very happy with File History as an 

ongoing complement to my full system image 

backups. Once itôs set up, it just quietly works in the 

background and I can be confident that ALL my 

data files are backed up to within the last hour. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Musings of an Apple Tyro 
Lorrin R. Garson, Potomac Area Technology 
and Computer Society 
March 2016  

OS X El Capitan 

Let me tell you about my experience with El 
Capitan, which was released to users on 
September 30, 2015.   I waited until the end of 
December to install it (version 10.11.2, see 
http://apple.co/1J5gYqz) on our three Apple 
computers to allow time for the kinks to be 
sorted out.  Unless there is some compelling 
reason I donôt like to install just-released 
software and be on the bleeding edge, 
especially for my wife.  El Capitan is not a major, 
compelling release but rather a collection of 
minor changes and improvements.  So far (as of 
January) I havenôt found any substantial 
ñgotchasò.  El Capitan is worth the effort to install 
and itôs free. 

Hereôs what Iôve observed and for the most part 
liked. 

Installation:  It takes about an hour to 
download and install from the App store.  
This is with somewhat high end 
computers (two 21.5-inch iMacs with 
Core i7 3.1 GHz CPUs and a 13-inch 
MacBook Pro Retina with a Core i5 2.6 
GHz CPU; all three machines have 
SSDs; 50 Mbps up and down FiOS 
Internet connectivity).  Most of the hour is 
spent waiting for things to happen.  Have 
user, Mail and your Apple passwords 
handy. 

Performance:  There is an improvement in 
performance, detectable but not 
profound. 

 

 

http://apple.co/1J5gYqz)
https://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwigsZXRmbjMAhVD6yYKHZdPDZUQjRwIBw&url=https%3A%2F%2Fangelaggentile.com%2Flinks%2F&psig=AFQjCNHv4fkypNPpJlXq4cK-qf1gS9i5XQ&ust=1462168862966967
http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjXtpTRvYzNAhWESSYKHWaiCIMQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fjacobsalmela.com%2Fgive-apple-menu-retro-look-colored-apple-logo%2F&bvm=bv.123664746,d.eWE&psig=AFQjCNFi3iksZADpn
http://www.glasbergen.com/cartoons-about-dogs-and-cats/?nggpage=3
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Mail:   

Messages can now more easily be 
deleted by left-dragging one finger 
across the mouse and clicking on 
the red rectangle marked ñTrashò.   
For those using a track pad, left-
drag with two fingers.  Likewise, 
messages can be marked as 
unread by right-dragging and 
clicking on the blue rectangle 
labelled ñMark as Unreadò. 

Prior to El Capitan, when the Mail app 
checked for new mail, the message 
ñIncoming Mailéò was displayed, 
which really meant ñchecking for 
new mailò.  That message has 
been changed to the more 
accurate ñChecking for Mailéò.   

In sending a message from, say, 
ABC@domain.com to 
ABC@domain.com, the message 
does not go the ABC@domain.com 
mailbox but rather to the 
ñImportantò mailbox.  A bit strange. 

During the initial installation of El 
Capitan, I encountered a problem 
with Mail attempting to set up an 
outlook.com e-mail account.  It just 
didnôt work.  However, 
subsequently I was able to set up 
this account using the normal ñAdd 
Accountò procedure. 

Spotlight:  This function has noticeably 
improved especially its natural language 
function.  For example, you can search 
(and retrieve) for such things as 
ñdocuments I worked on yesterdayò or 
search ñweatherò and youôll get a weather 
report right where you are. 

Full screen Split View:  You can now see 
two windows side-by-side in full screen 
mode.  Itôs a bit clumsy but becomes 
automatic with experience.  Microsoft 
Windows does it so much better! 

Airdrop:  This function which allows file 
transfer between Apple computers within 

30 feet of each other (no WiFi or Internet 
needed) now seems to be more stable.  
Heretofore my experience was it was hit-
and-miss. 

Safari:  Do you get annoyed when sound 
comes blasting when a commercial 
video pops up when youôre on the Web?  
You can now turn off the sound by 
clicking on the blue speaker icon on the 
active tab.  Whew!  

Where Is My Mouse:  Locating the cursor 
can sometimes be a challenge.  With El 
Capitan, just wiggle the mouse and a 
large cursor will temporarily appear to 
show you where it is.  The trackpad 
works similarly 

Maps:  This application has improved but I 
still prefer Google Maps. 

Security:  By default, El Capitan has 
ñSystem Integrity Protectionò turned on.  
This security measure prevents even the 
administrator from tampering with 
directories and processes deemed to be 
a security risk. Most users wonôt notice a 
difference but improvements in security 
are welcomed.  

For more information see http://bit.ly/1Otk7x7, 
http://bit.ly/1RPYXOl and http://bit.ly/1RPZgZm. 

Replacing USB-2 with USB-3 

If you are still using USB-2 devices, you may 
want to consider replacing them with USB-3 
equipment, especially thumb drives.  USB-2 
devices can reach speeds of 60 MBps whereas 
USB-3 devices can go up to 625 MBps, 
although in practice 400 MBps seems to be the 
norm.  Even at 400 MBps, this is a speed 
improvement of 6.7 times faster.  USB stands 
for Universal Serial Bus.  See http://
bit.ly/1RnVPKV for more information on USB. 

Each successive generation of USB is 
backwards compatible with previous versions.  
Older devices work in newer sockets and 
newer devices work in older sockets, although 

http://bit.ly/1Otk7x7
http://bit.ly/1RPYXOl
http://bit.ly/1RPZgZm
http://bit.ly/1RnVPKV
http://bit.ly/1RnVPKV
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at the slower speed. 

Sharing Office 365 Home 

Are you aware that you can share your Office 
365 Home subscription with up to four people?  
Or better yet, perhaps you have a friend or 
family member who is willing to share their 
Office 365 Home subscription with you!  Each 
individual sharing a subscription must have a 
Microsoft account, which is free.  Each person 
sharing a subscription gets 1 TB free OneDrive 
storage and 60 Skype minutes calling time per 
month to mobile phones in eight countries and 
to landlines in 60+ countries. 

Our son recently invited us to share his Office 
365 Home subscription and we upgraded from 
Office 2011 on our Apple computers to Office 
365.  Office 365 is an improvement over Office 
2011 but it isnôt dramatically different, at least 
for light to moderate use.  See http://
bit.ly/1WblDJy for details.  Itôs worth the 
upgradeð especially if itôs free. 

2015 a Bad Year for Cyber Attacks 

Although depressing, you may want to read an 
article in PCWorld entitled ñThe most 
innovative and damaging hacks of 2015ò.  Itôs 
enough to make you want to move into a one-
room log cabin in Montana with no electricity 
or plumbingé well, perhaps not that bad.  See 
http://bit.ly/1mYwPgq. 
 

 

 

 

 

Nuggets from Nuvo  é IrfanView 
 

By Joe Nuvolini, APCUG   

Pikes Peak Computer Application Association CO 

February 2016  

 

One of my favorite programs, IrfanView, is 20 

years old this year. I canôt remember when I 

discovered this exceptional program but it couldnôt 

have been too long after its release. I use it for all 

my imaging needs. I have used it to manage all the 

photos on my Web page and have so for years. I 

have found the batch resize/rename feature 

extremely useful in this area. I registered it early on 

when the fee was $10. Now that is up to $12, which 

is about an increase of one euro. 

 

I have always urged those who use it to register, as 

at that price it is an exceptional value. When you 

register it you get your name and a code you can 

paste into the registration area and your name will be 

displayed as the owner (see image). Payment options 

can be found on Irfanôs Web site under Support 

IrfanView (www.irfanview.com). Both versions can 

also be downloaded at this site. The latest 4.41 

version comes in both a 32-bit and 64-bit version. 

The program has some 58 plug-ins that are 

contained in a separate download. Information on 

what these do can also be found at his Web page 

under Plugins. There is a wealth of other information 

on the program there including an FAQ and forum 

section. 

 

Irfan has received over 65,000 messages of 

congratulations and well wishes on the program. I 

have e-mailed him on several occasions when I have 

run into an issue. He has almost always responded 

within 24 hours. Iôm not sure whether support is 

available to non-registered users, but if not, all the 

more reason to register your copy. If this sounds like 

a commercial for the program, perhaps it is. When I 

find a program which has served me so well all these 

many years, I like to promote it. I have written about 

the features in the past but the best way to check 

them out is to download the product and try it. You 

will find it can do many of the things that more 

expensive imaging programs can do and Iôm pretty 

sure it will do some things they canôt. Give it a try, 

and if you like it, cough up the registration fee. It is 

one of the best bargains on the market! 
 

http://bit.ly/1WblDJy
http://bit.ly/1WblDJy
http://bit.ly/1mYwPgq
https://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwigsZXRmbjMAhVD6yYKHZdPDZUQjRwIBw&url=https%3A%2F%2Fangelaggentile.com%2Flinks%2F&psig=AFQjCNHv4fkypNPpJlXq4cK-qf1gS9i5XQ&ust=1462168862966967
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For Info Call 446 -3326  
Visit the web site at:  www.cnypcug.org  

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri  Sat  

26 27 28 29 30 1 2 

3 4 5 6 7 8 9 

10 11 12 13 14 15 16 

17 18 19 20 21 22 23 

24 25 26 27 

 

28 29 30 

31 1 2 3 4 5 6 

August 
Be sure to renew  

your membership!  

Renewal & New Member: $25  

 

  Mail Check To:  

      PO Box 6444  Syracuse NY 13217  

  Or Online at:  

 CNYTUG Calendar 

6:00 P.M. 
 

Monthly 

Meeting 
PICNIC!!! 

Board 

Meeting 

6:00 PM 

Wegmanôs on 

Taft Ave. 

6:00 P.M. 
 

Monthly 

Meeting 
at LPL 

4th of July é. 

CNYTUG 

meeting 

moved to 

Tuesday  

July 5 

Board 

Meeting 

6:00 PM 

Wegmanôs on 

Taft Ave. 

June 
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ADDRESS 

CNYPCUG 

PO BOX 6444 

Syracuse, NY 13217 

315-876-9423 

www.cnypcug.org 

Member Door Prizes  

& Giveaways every 

month at meetings  

Our meetings are at 
Liverpool Public Library 
Carman Community Room 

 

Tulip St. & 2nd Street, 
Liverpool, NY 

 

IMPORTANT NOTICE TO 
MEMBERS 

 

Please be aware that we would like you to 

register for EACH monthôs meeting! 

 

CNYPCUG requests that all members and non-

members register to attend our monthly meetings at 

Liverpool Public Library. The registration form is 

available online at - 

 

www.cnypcug.org/reserve. 

DOOR PRIZES 

 

Hereôs a partial list of some of the items  

we have lined up for future meetings: 

 

¶ Air Ultra Duster 

¶ iPad Hardshell Case 

¶ Wireless Mouse 

¶ Kaspersky Security Software 

¶ HP 32 GB Flashdrive 

¶ DVD Movies 

¶ Vibe Acoustic Speaker 

¶ PNY 16 GB Micro SDHC Card 

¶ PNY 16 GB USB Flash Drive 
 

And many more valuable prize items! 

2016 Meetings  

Feb 7 New Technologies for 2016 

Mar 7 Apple vs FBI  

Apr 4 Track Phone & Snippets 

May 2 Microsoft Store   

June 6 RSS Feeds & Evernotes 

July 5 GrMPS 

August 1  Annual CNYTUG Picnic !!! 

GRMPS Software 

  Rod sez:      
Notice that July meeting is on the 5th 
because our usual 1st Monday is the 

4th of July !! 


